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South Sound Housing Affordability Partners

Executive Board Meeting Minutes

March 3, 2023
8:30 – 10:00 a.m.
PIERCE COUNTY HUMAN SERVICES
SSHA3P Executive Board Meeting
5
March 3, 2023
	TOPIC/WHO
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION



	Executive Board:

Staff:

Guests:
	Mayor Nancy Backus, City of Auburn – present
Councilmember Kevin Ballard, City of DuPont – excused
Deputy Mayor Mike Winkler, City of DuPont - present
Mayor Daryl Eidinger, City of Edgewood – present
Councilmember Christi Keith, City of Edgewood (alternate) - excused
Mayor Kim Roscoe, City of Fife – present
Councilmember Doug Fagundes, City of Fife - excused
Councilmember Hunter George, City of Fircrest – present
Mayor Pro Tempore Joe Barrentine, City of Fircrest - present
Mayor Tracie Markley, City of Gig Harbor – present
Councilmember Mike Brandstetter, (alternate) City of Lakewood – present
Councilmember Paul Bocchi, City of Lakewood - 
Mayor Shanna Styron Sherrell, City of Milton – present
Executive Bruce Dammeier, Pierce County - present
Councilmember Ryan Mello, Pierce County – present
Deputy Mayor Ned Witting, City of Puyallup – present
Councilmember Annette Bryan, Puyallup Tribe – present
Mayor Dick Muri, Town of Steilacoom – present
Councilmember Nancy Henderson, Town of Steilacoom, (alternate) - present
Councilmember Charla Neuman, City of Sumner – present
Chair, Mayor Victoria Woodards, City of Tacoma – present
Councilmember Kristina Walker, City of Tacoma (alternate) - excused
Councilmember Stan Flemming, City of University Place –  

Jason Gauthier, SSHA3P Manager
Mary Connolly, Program Specialist
Becki Foutz, Administrative Assistant

Mike Stanger, Alex Harrington, Trish Crocker, Cynthia Stewart, Heather Moss, Tiffany Speir, Megan Smedsrud, Taylor Jones, Bryan Schmid, Ryan Windish, Katie Baker, Patti Spaulding-Klewin, Paul Loveless, Evan Hietpas


                                                             MINUTES

	TOPIC/ WHO
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order
	Chair George called the meeting to order at 8:30. SSHA3P Manager Gauthier called roll, per above; a quorum was present. 

	Wel-come!

	Consent Agenda


	Any additions to the agenda? None.
Mayor Markley moved to approve the consent agenda. Mayor Roscoe seconded. The group voted to approve the consent agenda. 
	The agenda was ap-proved.


	Public Comment

	Chair George invited the public to comment. None. 
	

	Local Success of the Multifamily Property Tax Exemption Program
Mike Stanger, ARCH
	Mike Stanger, Senior Planner at A Regional Coalition for Housing (ARCH) in East King County provided an informative presentation. ARCH has just celebrated its 30th anniversary! Mike congratulated the group on forming SSHA3P and wishes us success; ARCH would like to assist the group in any way they can. ARCH currently encompasses 15 cities in King County. ARCH was formed to help cities find a way to address housing requirements. They’re probably best known for co-mingling funding to invest in capital projects for affordable housing. They’re also responsible for administering tax exemption programs. It’s less well-known that they also provide staff expertise in long-range planning.
Members voluntarily contribute to the ARCH Housing Trust Fund. When it comes time to award projects, cities approve funding for each project. 2,858 rental units have been created since 2010, three-quarters of those have come through mandatory programs. 

Lindsay Masters has been ARCH’s Executive Director for about four years. Mike works in planning and code development, assisting cities with their comprehensive plan updates and co-development, such as amendments, revising codes, etc. They currently have about two dozen active projects. Two staff are dedicated to trust fund projects. 

ARCH’s approach is to be the staff for the cities they represent. They have standard agreements and templates, to the extent it’s possible. Developers refer cities to ARCH. ARCH prepares paperwork. If it’s an MFTE project, there’s a separate application process; ARCH will create the application in collaboration with the developer and notify the city when it’s ready for approval. 

Once an MFTE project’s opened, ARCH will conduct the compliance review and prepare the certificate to ensure it’s exempt from tax rolls. When reports are due, ARCH completes them. They have a similar process for home ownership; ARCH conducts eligibility for home buyers, whereas property managers conduct eligibility for rentals. 

Mike’s been working closely with Kirkland, Kenmore, and Bothell recently; they have varying programs for zoning/MFTE. He helps them with policies, special projects, formulating code amendments, etc., as requested.  


	Wel-come, Mike! 

Informa-tional

	Local Success of the Multifamily Property Tax Exemption Program

continued
	Chair George opened for questions/thoughts. Deputy Mayor Witting asked how many MFTE units are market-rate at this point? Mike said that with the exception of Woodinville, all MFTE projects require 10-20% affordable units. Requirements overlap with land use programs. For example, in Redmond they’re required to set aside 10% of the units and they used MFTE to buy down affordability. Affordability doesn’t expire. 
Councilmember Brandstetter asked about the trust fund. Fee waivers are somehow considered part of the balance in the trust fund; how does that work? How is it calculated, and how does it contribute to the value of developing? Fee waivers are not included in the accounting per se, but they’re counted towards the city’s investment toward affordable housing. Do all cities within ARCH agree to a consistent fee waiver policy? No, ARCH hasn’t sought or recommended that. They can suggest it as an option, but it’s a local decision whether governments want to offer fee waivers. 
What’s ARCH’s role if they discover non-compliance? ARCH tries to settle it the best they can without escalating it. It could be property manager error; there may have been misunderstanding. If it’s something more significant or systematic, ARCH might advise the city to take bigger actions. Usually, it’s a home ownership situation in which ARCH has to turn to the city for more support. For example, a home might be sold at market price without advising ARCH. ARCH would then need help from the city to take legal action against the seller or buyer.

Executive Dammeier thanked Mike for coming and presenting. He asked how many affordable units ARCH has been associated with creating over 30 years. Roughly 9,000. Pierce County’s about ten years into this – what are the number one things that ARCH recommends, both to do and to avoid? Mandatory, inclusionary zoning, if done right, works best; it compels developers to use the MFTE program. Don’t get caught understaffing compliance monitoring. ARCH got some bad press a few years ago for that on the home ownership side. 

Councilmember Neuman expressed her appreciation for the slide demonstrating the spread of the projects across East King County demonstrating how eventually everyone had a project. Her council had questions during Jason’s presentation around how to best use their 1406 funding, and whether to pool them to leverage them. They’re concerned about making sure they get a return on them. 

	Discus-sion

	Advisory Board Work Plan 
Mary Connolly

	SSHA3P’s working on a conservative timeline for the Advisory Board. They plan to finalize the Advisory Board Work plan in late Summer. The work plan will cover two areas: Advisory Board Operations and Recommendations to the Executive Board. 
What policies and programs are the Executive Board hoping to see the Advisory Board evaluate and provide recommendations on? Examples include land use/regulatory reform, affordable housing or rental housing policy. 

Mary opened for questions/direction. Councilmember Bryan asked if the Board feels they are doing enough to ensure housing equity? Jason’s working with the Executive Board Chair and Vice Chair to add an equity note. 

Executive Dammeier added that Pierce County has adopted an equity note and is in the process of implementing it. We need the capacity to pull demographic data to demonstrate that SSHA3P policies are working towards equity. 

Councilmember Brandstetter suggested that the Advisory Board could recommend structure of inspection programs of rental programs, to standardize them across membership. 

Executive Dammeier said that he was struck by the figure that ARCH has produced 9,000 units in 30 years – we need 50,000 units within 10 years. We need to produce them at a much higher rate. He’s interested in the Advisory Board’s thoughts on scalability. How do we get to the point where we’re creating/facilitating adequate numbers of affordable units in time? It almost needs to double every year. The Advisory Board’s in the best position to advise the Executive Board on what’s possible. 

Mayor Roscoe agreed with Executive Dammeier regarding the expediency of building units. She hopes that the Advisory Board comes up with creative for the Executive Board. 

Chair George acknowledged that we need to recognize the individual needs of each of our communities. He’s interested to see how SSHA3P will be able to meet the need without changing our character.

Deputy Mayor Winkler said that DuPont has the same concern, for example, where will all the cars go? There must be some control at the local level. Chair George added that Fircrest is so small; they don’t know all that they don’t know. We all have a lot to learn, particularly the smaller cities that haven’t done this before.


	Discus-sion

	Advisory Board Work Plan 

continued


	Executive Dammeier pointed out that one of the things ARCH does is consolidate MFTE reporting, compliance, application/admin that’s associated with projects, taking the burden off member cities and jurisdictions. His question is, is that a problem today, in our community? Is it a problem for those trying to apply for MFTE projects? Or for jurisdictions? Is there value in consolidated management of required admin, or not? Chair George noted that Jason was hoping that the Executive Board would recognize this. 

Mary thanked the group for their input. 


	Discus-sion

	2024 Work Plan and Budget Develop-ment Process 
Jason Gauthier

	Jason explained that staff seek Executive Board direction on the timeline for the 2024 work plan and budget. The timeline is hoped to serve as a foundation for future work plans and budgets moving forward. The ILA created budgets for fiscal years 2021 through 2023. The 2024 budget is the first one created outside the ILA, and it will require approval of the Executive Board and the legislative body of each member government. The 2024 work plan will be the third work plan, and should be adopted prior to or concurrently with, the 2024 budget. 

	Informa-tional
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	Jason requested feedback and direction from the Executive Board. 

Option A – staff meets with Executive Board members and staff to discuss needs; Work plan and budget are developed and approved in April, presented to the Executive Board in May, presented in June for final Board feedback, for action on resolutions to adopt in July. The months of July to November will be used to seek member government approvals.

Option B differs in that it won’t include a Board subcommittee. Staff would present the work plan and budget for Board approval.

Option C – no subcommittee and Board wouldn’t receive its first briefing until June. 


	

	2024 Work Plan and Budget Develop-ment Process 

continued


	Jason opened for feedback and direction. Chair George asked what if someone doesn’t approve it? It’s not spelled out in the ILA what would happen if a member government doesn’t approve the work plan or budget. If presented in May, Jason wouldn’t expect a great deal of deviation. There would be plenty of time for members to brief their Councils.
Councilmember Brandstetter said that all proposals have the July to November window for jurisdictions to approve the budget and work plan. Perhaps that window could be divided, wherein part of the time could be used for education, so that member governments could be asked for approval beginning in September. The Executive Board could then incorporate feedback in the final drafts. 

Chair George asked Jason how much he thinks the work plan will change? Jason doesn’t anticipate significant changes. Chair George asked if the Board would like to have a subcommittee that helps develop the draft work plan to bring to the full Board, or would they prefer to leave that to staff?

Mayor Roscoe has confidence in staff. Executive Dammeier commented that he appreciates Councilmember Brandstetter’s comments. He feels that jurisdiction approval will incorporate the SSHA3P budget into their budgets. His team has the ability to incorporate it, and they submit their budget in September. He thinks we will want to use this as an opportunity to add member accountability. We need to demonstrate accomplishments – what’s happened as a result of SSHA3P activities? He doesn’t want to see 25% of staff’s time doing budgets each year; he wants to see them facilitating unit production. He's hoping that the budgeting can become a streamlined process.

Mayor Markley echoed Executive Dammeier’s comments; she’s concerned about staff time. She doesn’t want to put more on them than needed. If the Board’s willing to form a subcommittee, she thinks that would be good. 

Chair George said that creating a subcommittee from the Board might actually add work to staff as they would need to manage the subcommittee. Mayor Backus doesn’t want to the Board to bog down the process. Members’ schedules are quite full already. Is there a hybrid approach, for the Board Chair and Vice Chair to identify whether Board members need to be involved? 

Mayor Markley asked Jason if we could poll the Work Group on this to streamline the process so as not to bog down either staff or members. Jason said that Executive leadership and the work group both meet regularly. 
	Jason will follow up with Councilmember Bran-stetter outside the meeting
Jason will produce a doc-ument for the Board to lay out the propo-sal based on today’s feed-back.

	SSHA3P Manager Report

Jason Gauthier

	Jason will be sending out a Manager’s Report highlighting a number of topics in detail. Chair George noted that the legislative hot sheet that Jason’s been sharing is quite helpful and he’s been sharing it with others.
	Informa-tional

	Executive Board Updates/ Comments


	Chair George invited members to comment. None. 
	Informa-tional

	Good of the Order/ Adjourn-ment

	The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 a.m.  
	Meeting ad-journed!


The next SSHA3P Executive Board meeting is scheduled for Friday, April 7, at 8:30 a.m. via Zoom.
Respectfully submitted, 
Becki Foutz
Administrative Assistant
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